



Minutes of the Board of the School of Public Health

Held on Friday 9 October 2012
University of Nottingham, Room C7, Kings Meadow Campus, Lenton Lane, 

Nottingham, NG7 2NR
	Present:
	

	Corinne Camilleri-Ferrante (CCF)

Lynette Bentley (LB)

Jonathan Van Tam (JVT) 


Mary Corcoran (MC)
Sophia Makki (SMa)


Isabel Perez (IP)
Tim Daniel (TD)



Ola Junaid (OJ)
Di Roffe (DR)



Tracey Hartshorn (TH)


Rachel Sokal (RS)



Judy Jones (JJ)
In Attendance:
Suzanne Monaghan (SMo)


	
	
	Action

	1.
	Apologies 

Apologies were received from Liddy Goyder (LG), John Tomlinson (JT), Maureen Whittaker (MW), Robert Wilson (RW), Kate Jones (KJ), David Walker (DW), Sarah Theaker (ST), Vivienne Walker (VW)

	

	2.
	Minutes of the Last Meeting (attachment A)
· Minutes of the last meeting were agreed to be an accurate record.

	

	
	Welcome to Tracey Hartshorn
TH gave an overview of her role in the Deanery.


	

	3.
	Matters Arising
· LB discussed new employment for the registrars and the tender document which has been reviewed and signed up.  The Deanery group will use Public Health as a pilot.
· LB to chase addresses from Emma Heyhoe, so we can email to people we have to talk to.

· LB to speak to Kerry Rainford and then update CCF on the progression of the project.

· LB gave update of Study Leave.  £8,000 has been spent six months into the year, which is an improvement on last year.  The total budget is £19,000.  
· JVT reported that there has to be a greater degree of scrutiny and written support when making bids against the Study Leave budget, as a number of examples have been identified at the Academic Sub-Committee where the level of scrutiny was insufficient.
· The Curriculum Delivery Project brings the Study Leave funding into a central pot.  
· All Study Leave will be online.  It will be approved online in a system on Intrepid.  The paper forms will still be there to claim expenses.  This will come in August 2013.  
· JVT suggested we make some forms available for use until next summer.  Let us send these to the Quality Team and explain the problem with lack of explicitness and submit these as a principle to underpin this.  CCF/LB to look at current Study Leave form to circulate around Academic Sub-Committee for approval.
· JVT enquired about whether there was an issue around visibility regarding courses.
· The problem we are addressing is trainees who have more than adequate access to other forms of funding, forcing themselves to the front of the queue.  A question should be added to the form such as, ‘have you had any Study Leave paid within the last year?  If yes, give details’.
· CCF is in the process of looking at exam support for the future when MPH fees go up for which a number of people have volunteered to be a part of.  CCF to look at emails and SMo to set up the first meeting.

	LB

LB
CCF/LB

CCF/LB

CCF/SMo

	4.
	Deanery Update (TH/LB)
· TH gave an overall recap.
· The LETB started in shadow form on 1 October 2012.  A Board is established and had their first meeting in May.  This Board is a Sub-Committee of the SHA Board, who are still the governing body.  The non-executive directors in the LETB Board are:

· Kay Burnett - Chair.

· Sue James - Derbyshire

· Chris Slack – Lincolnshire

· John Short – Leicestershire

· Jerry McSorley – Northants

· Simone Jordan – Managing Director of LETB

· Anne Marlow – Interim Director of Innovation

· The post of the Head of Finance is going to advert today.
· Director of Workforce is out for advert within the next four weeks.

· Sheona MacLeod is in the new permanent role of Post-Graduate Dean.  This role sits alongside Quality and Innovation. Sheona will fulfil the role of Director of Education under her title of Post-Graduate Dean.  If the HEE disagree with this arrangement, then a Director of Medical Education will be employed who will sit above the Dean.  The Dean will remain the responsible officer for the Trainees.
· By the end of November/beginning of December 2012 the vast majority of people employed will all have slotted into posts in the new structure.  

· TH further elaborated on the LETB process covering the TUPE of staff on 1 April 2013 and the accommodation issue, the preferred location at present being Ruddington.
· Northants is still part of the footprint.  The issue regarding Milton Keynes has not yet been resolved.  However, it would be a positive addition to Public Health in the Midlands and East.
· A Board is being sorted to sit underneath the present one, which will hold members such as Public Health and Primary Care representatives.  These strong infrastructures will feed directly back into the Board.  However, nothing is decided as yet.  JJ expressed concerned about Local Government not being acknowledged in this – the concern being that if they are not on the Board, they will not take this seriously.

	

	5.
	Virtual Learning Environment (VLE) and StRain (DR)
· It was decided that CCF would speak to identified Consultants to see if they were interested in supporting the VLE.
· Someone from the South of the region is required to Lead on the VLE.  TD to go away and look at identifying a Consultant.
· JJ interested in working in this area from January 2013.  Will discuss further outside of the meeting.
· Bruce McKenzie and David Pearce are working on the VLE from the North.  

· LB has a specification to go out to procure a learning resource.  This is to go to MC and CCF to sign off.

· Although there is nothing to stop the trainees from funding StRain themselves, it was decided that funding for the StRain application by the Board was insupportable for two reasons: 

· The Board cannot fund an application which it is unable to access.
· Although this application is perceived as being accessed by trainees only, it is acknowledged that it could easily be hacked and therefore the trainees would be open to exposure, along with the possibility of Freedom of Information breaches within the Local Authority.
· RS to produce guidelines around Freedom of Information and also to put together email to inform other trainees about this, where StRain is concerned.

· It has been decided that the trainees will focus their efforts on the development of the Moodle application.

	CCF
TD

JJ/LB/CCF

LB/MC/CCF

RS

	6. 
	Budget (LB)
· The Trainees Committee budget of £3,000 is underspent again.  LB has mentioned the possibility of lowering it, as only £127.50 has been spent.
· As the £5,000 allotted to School Board is underspent, SMo has been instructed to order fruit to be served first thing at each School Board going forward.

	SMo



	7.
	MoUs with Universities (LB/CCF)
· There are three MoUs with three universities.  JJ to request the SHA to look for these.

	JJ


	8.
	Future Employment Arrangements (LB)

· JJ commented on the end of the year as a deadline for the tender as being too late.  JJ to discuss further with CCF after the meeting.
· LB explained that the idea was that it would go to the wider Deanery project.  The thinking is that Public Health was more urgent and would be used as a pilot.
· Though Deanery HR was happy with the timescale, JJ would nevertheless follow up with SHA HR.  TH reassured JJ that Deanery HR works hand in hand with SHA HR.  JJ wants this flagged up as a risk.  TH added that it is on the Risk Register.


	JJ/CCF
JJ

	9.

	Recruitment Update (CCF)
· There are important changes to note regarding REG:
· The Assessment Centre will this year be done electronically.

· One of the issues with Selection Centre was that Public Health did not fill.

· Scotland is coming in with us, which means there will be more spaces to fill.

· There is a debate about whether to run two days or go into another day.  A decision should be reached by the end of this week.

· The department has pulled forward the opening day for the advertisement and because of that the window became short, so Public Health will be closing a week before any other medical specialties.  

· CCF reported the dates for Recruitment.

· A leaflet on careers in Public Health is being proofread at the moment.

· Scotland is now recruiting non-medics.

· The first offers will be made by 1 March 2013.


	

	10.

10.1
	Updates 

Trainees Committee Update
· Would like to see Moodle develop.

· RS is going Out of Programme in November 2012.  ST is Deputy Chair.  David Pearce is stepping in to replace RS.

· Trainees are quite keen to be involved in future discussions around the MPH.  CCF to action and SMo to set up a meeting regarding this.

· Employment contracts between now and March – JJ warned that if the trainees are aware of what process will be around, to timetable around these.  The trainees will receive letters and it should all go smoothly.

· Lindsay Davies is coming to speak to the trainees for their Trainees Day next month.


	CCF/SMo

	10.2
	CPD (IP)
Faculty of Public Health CPD update
· Guidance on writing good reflective notes and examples of ‘good’ reflective notes has now been uploaded onto Faculty of Public Health website.

· CPD coordinators are identifying on-line training resources to assist members with their CPD, with a special focus on those that target oversees members.

· All the current alternative CPD schemes accepted by FPH for exemption purposes will be reviewed to ensure that each scheme complies with the ten principles of CPD agreed by the Academy of Medical Royal Colleges. A small working group has been formed to take this forward.

· There is a revised CPD guidance for doctors by the GMC. Faculty CPD guidance fits well with the principles highlighted in the guidance.

· The audit of CPD returns is currently been undertaken. Results of audit should be available by end or November/early December

· Examples of good practice
East Midlands CPD update

· Several events have taken place in the last few months. Our Training the trainer and CPD event around cancer survival was well attended on the 5 July 2012 and received feedback was very positive.

· A regional 'Planning and Health' CPD event took place on the 24 September 2012, and our Communities network organised another event on the 26 September 2012 around Good health in hard times. Both events were very well attended and with excellent feedback.

· Our next two CPD events will focus on revalidation appraisal (November 2012) and Health Protection on call (February 2013).
· The East Midlands Steering Group is meeting early in December to plan the CPD programme for 2013/1.

	

	10.3
	Academic Sub-Committee (MC)
· The VLE issue has been resolved.  There was a long discussion about Study Leave and the appropriateness about only one course being approved per trainee for Part A revision.  Additionally, if a course if signed up for in Sheffield run by Scharr and on some occasions there will be a need to travel to Leeds (which is not out of the way).  There was agreement that should a trainee sign up for a trainee course and does not provide a legitimate reason for non-attendance, then they will have to pay the cost of the course.  Lucy Douglas-Pannett is designing the protocol for that.

· CCF updated Committee on the GMC approval of locations.

· From the Universities a bit about Recruitment which CCF and JVT are taking forward.  SMo is arranging the meeting.

· There is a new fully qualified Public Health Consultant in Sheffield.

· A senior lectureship is going out to advert in Leicester.

	SMo


	10.4
	Quality Management Sub-Committee (MW)
· Respecified Introductory Train the Trainer.

· MW is officially Quality Lead.
· All Quality Visits have been completed, except for HPA and Northants.

· Public Health trainees performed well in their exams.  Quite a few are sitting Part B on 16 October 2012.

· Public Health was the first to take part at the Quality Scrutiny Board.  It went very well and Public Health is being held up as exemplar. 


	

	10.5
	Public Health Workforce Programme (DR)
DR is working with Jenny Bright.  There is a group in the East Midlands supporting healthy lifestyles led by Elaine Varley.  The LETB is viewing Public Health as one of their priorities ensuring that Public Health exists across all specialties and all curriculums.

	

	10.6
	East Midlands Regional FPH Committee (JT)
· Next Faculty Board meeting is in November. Will ask for contributions in report to be sent to John T by 16 October 2012.

· John’s current term of office is ending in June. Happy to stand again but this will be opened to anyone wanting to take on the post. Deadlines will be notified by Faculty and possible elections to follow that.

· Recent paper from Faculty identified new categories of membership. Paper has recently been e-mailed to PH School Board members for urgent comment. Comments to be sent to John by 16 Oct 2012.

· EM PH professional appraisals. First round completed. Annual report almost completed and will be circulated for next School Board. Intended to go to DPHs before Christmas. Next round for 12/13 will commence in near future.
· Next TT (27 November 2012) CPD session will focus on revalidation and professional appraisal. It will include updates on progress with the first round, discussion on tips and ways of improving the completion of forms, the process for second round with practical examples. John is hoping to design a new appraisal pack in line with GMC domains. 

· Consultation process about RO’s across NHS and including where ROs for PH should sit concluded in the summer. Paper will come out with recommendations at end of October after it has been to ministers (for ministerial approval).


	

	10.7
	Dental Public Health (KW)

· Trainees

Two trainees are currently in post, one based in Sheffield and 
Hull (Sally Eapen Simon) and the other, a flexible trainee 
currently based in Rotherham (Sarah Robertson).  Both registrars 
had RITAs September 2012, and were given RITA Cs.  Feedback 
focussed on ensuring attendance on management courses and 
ensuring a publication.  Both trainees were also to focus on 
completing remaining competencies prior to undertaking ISFE in 
2013.  Working environment stability was raised as a possible 
issue for one trainee due to NHS transition and relocation of the 
public health team to the local authority.

· Recruitment matters


There have been long standing difficulties, around two years, in 
shifting one trainee from an academic post to an NHS post, which 
is holding up recruitment to the academic post and to a vacant 
NHS post.  Chris Franklin has been leading on this.

· Broader updates


Ken Wragg retired in March but has returned to work for two days 
a week. Local agreement has been reached on replacing the lost 
consultant capacity.  

· Dental public health will be hosted by Public Health England (PHE) from March 2013 and there will be a local PHE centre in Yorkshire and the Humber.  The national and local structures for PHE have been released, which include all current consultant capacity including vacant posts.  This is reassuring for continuation of training. It is likely that consultants in dental public health with be co-located with local NHS commissioning teams. 


	

	11.
	Any Other Business
Trainee Conference

· Will take place in December in the House of Commons.  Dennis Skinner will talk about the function of Government.

Trainee Networks
· LB to send email around Educational Supervisors regarding invoices.

· Discussion ensued around the issue of trainers having no idea what is expected of trainees.  Everyone who has a trainee on a placement must have this training and they will be kept modified.  Without such training it can be too risky to have a trainee.  Also having a trainee should come off the trainer’s Study Leave budget and not ours.

· It was decided to take forward: non-Public Health Consultants who do Training the Trainer need to get up to date with Train the Trainer if they are to remain in the Acute field.

· It was suggested that a flyer could be sent around to get people to identify themselves, then to put together some specific Train the Trainer learning.  Senior Nurses could be buddies?  CCF suggested that this goes to the Academic Committee.

· The Extended Leadership Team: The Director of Adult Social Care, his Assistant Directors and the level down below them  meet on a three monthly basis.  Samia Latif is going to have a slot at the one on January 2013 where she will trial this.  MC will ask Samia if she is happy for it to be trialled at another Council.  MC to look at this in more detail to ensure she is happy with it and then to take to the DPH.  SMA pointed out that this is suitable for tutors and not for trainers.  JJ/SMa to discuss further outside.

· SMo to send criteria re document of guidance for Train the Trainer Workshops again.

· IP to put some ideas on paper regarding what we need to provide to the Local Authorities.

	MC

JJ/SMa

SMo

IP

	
	Date of Next Meeting

10.00am to 15.00pm, Tuesday 8 January 2013 
Room C7, University of Nottingham,

Kings Meadow Campus, Lenton Lane, Nottingham, NG7 2NR

	


Page 8 of 8

